

May 9, 2024

The Honorable Gary Peters
Chairman
Homeland Security and Government Affairs Committee
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510

## Dear Chairman Peters:

Thank you for the opportunity to speak yesterday about the efforts we are undertaking here to fix the Postal Service network, and the areas of concern about which you are hearing from fellow Senators. I know we share the mutual goal to ultimately provide high-quality service for the American people in a financially sustainable manner. I am also in receipt of your letter dated May 8 and signed by a number of your colleagues.

<u>Mail Processing Facility Reviews</u>: The Senate signatories of your letter and other letters I have received are almost entirely concerned about the mail processing facility reviews (MPFRs) we are undertaking at nearly 60 (out of 427) processing plants. These reviews are primarily considering whether to move originating volume to fewer regional plants to create consistency, precision, and efficiency. I attach a list of these sites, and it specifies the status of the study, its outcome if a final determination has been made, and the level of investment and cost savings.

In all cases on the list where we are moving a small subset of our operations, we are also making modernizing investments to vastly improve employee amenities and the automation equipment that helps our employees do their jobs, and as a result we are substantially enhancing our processing capability. In some cases, the movement of these operations is freeing up space so that a Sorting and Delivery Center can be co-located at the facility, which could end up adding to our employee complement at the site. These reviews will also achieve vitally necessary cost savings, most of which would be achieved from reduced transportation.

Please note that contrary to some misplaced assertions, the MPFR study is a process of transparency, where we have undertaken analysis, notified the public and interested stakeholders, and provided opportunity for public input – all of which we have considered before making our decisions. With only one or two exceptions, the MPFRs have not yet been implemented and the future plans to do so have not yet commenced.

You have been hearing from fellow Senators about changes being made at processing plants in their home states, which your colleagues feel have the potential to adversely impact service in their states and especially locally.

We do not see these planned actions as at all consequential to service; rather, they are important elements of achieving a network that can provide greater service reliability in a cost-effective manner. The career workforce will not see layoffs, new equipment will be installed, the facilities will not close, deferred maintenance will be performed, and working conditions will be substantially improved. I acknowledge that we have not been able to convince Congress of this, even though these efforts will both improve the facilities and facilitate the significant cost reductions that we absolutely must achieve to have any hope of financial sustainability.

That said, I suspect that these misconceptions are based on the past when we did close these types of facilities as part of a decidedly different strategy, and conflated with some current service issues we are experiencing. I also know that there is legacy desire among some segment of our workforce at the local level to maintain the status quo, which I understand but frankly am disappointed by. Through continued training and education, we will work to try to change hearts and minds and to sell the virtues of our plan for service excellence and financial health.

Your Senate colleagues have also expressed concern about cases where originating volume (known as turnaround mail) is moved to be processed out of state or at a geographically more distant location. In all cases this is a distinct minority of volume (usually less than 15 percent). These actions will enable us to more efficiently handle most of the mail that is not turnaround mail, while still ensuring that we provide timely delivery for turnaround mail within established service standards. In your case, you have expressed concern about the Iron Mountain, Michigan MPFR, where we have determined that originating volume should be processed in Green Bay, Wisconsin. Again, that change has not taken place, nor is implementation planned yet.

Further to our conversation yesterday, I agree to pause the movement of processing operations associated with the Mail Processing Facility Reviews. In response to the concerns you and your colleagues have expressed, I will commit to pause any implementation of these moves at least until after January 1, 2025. Even then, we will not advance these efforts without advising you of our plans to do so, and then only at a moderated pace of implementation. I will also continue to consider whether we should seek an advisory opinion from the PRC as a discretionary matter on our part, consistent with the process provided by 39 U.S.C. section 3661, taking into account the relevant legal requirements.

I trust that this pause in implementation activity will be of interest to the signatories of your May 8 letter. I want to stipulate as part of the pause however that the positive investments in the facilities on the attached list will also not commence, just as the annual cost savings associated with these mail moves will not be achieved while we pause. We estimate the expected annual cost savings to be \$133-177 million, and the positive investments to be more than \$430 million.

Chairman Peters, the dialogue we had yesterday was productive and it is my hope that this commitment to pause MPFR activity will work to restore confidence in the desired positive outcomes our modernization actions are meant to achieve from both a service excellence and cost savings perspective, and at a pace of network change that is acceptable.

I am continuing to evaluate any additional changes we have underway and will advise you of our approach to satisfy any of your concerns regarding their engagement or any filing that might be warranted with the PRC. I need more time to evaluate and hope you understand the complexity of our challenge.

In the meantime, we will continue to work hard to restore service in those areas impacted.

Sincerety,

Louis DeJoy

**Enclosure**